Parks Advisory Board Meeting Minutes

January 25, 2017
Chairperson Norma Hernandez called meeting to Order at 6:49 am. 

Present- Norma Hernandez, Jessica Schleif, Andrew Fick, Jim Holen, Eric Halverson, Aaron Crockett, and Michele Tompkins.

Absent- Howard Rub and Jessica Schleif.
Staff- Angela Cosby, Erin Reding, Vanessa Marshall, and Brad Johnston.

Approval of Minutes
A. December 7, 2016 minutes were unanimously approved.

Public comments There was none.
President Hernandez
A. What do you hear- Andrew Fick said motorcycles are being driven on Cathedral Tree Trail at the Column, which causes problems for hikers. He believed the motorcycles were accessing the trail from Pipeline Road. Director Cosby said Staff would put up barricades because the signage is not prominent. Eric Halverson stated the women who organized the march expressed their gratitude to Staff for assisting with the event. Michele Tompkins attended the last Meeting with the mayor, where a citizen told the mayor there was interest in a soapbox derby. She had indicated that the Parks Department should not be adding events and suggested the derby be held during the Regatta. Jim Holen said he noticed the recent repairs done at Shively Park. He reported that he had come across a man chopping on a log that had fallen across a trail and asked for an update on the inventory of trees at Shively. Director Cosby said the count would begin in the spring. Mr. Holen confirmed that ivy can kill trees and suggested some of the ivy be removed as part of a Chip-In event.
Employee Recognition

Erin Reding recognized Vanessa Marshall as the January employee of the month. Ms. Marshall updated the Board on Lil Sprouts’ National Police Week and National Law Enforcement Appreciation Day projects. Initially, some of the children were apprehensive about police officers coming into the classrooms, but the projects have strengthened the relationship between the children and law enforcement. Staff played a video of Cocoa with a Cop, one of the events for the project. Police Chief Johnston and another officer commented on the program’s benefit to the Police Department. President Hernandez recommended Staff show the video at a City Council meeting.
Old Business
A. Director Cosby noted the Parks Foundation would meet at 8:00 am in Council Chambers immediately following the Parks Board meeting. She invited Board members to attend, as the Foundation was still searching for a liaison to serve both groups.
B. Director Cosby said Staff continued to work on implementation of the Parks and Recreation Comprehensive Master Plan. Maintenance Staff took advantage of winter weather to work on facility maintenance plans for every site, which would be very detailed. The plans would be coordinated with the Capital Improvement Plan and she hoped they would be complete within the year. The City’s contract with Greenworks to develop site plans for Shively and McClure Parks would be reviewed by City Council at their next meeting. Staff wanted those plans completed by summer. She noted the project was being funded by grants.
C. Director Cosby updated the Board on the proposed Scandinavian Immigrant Monument at People’s Park. The Scandinavian Association has only verbally agreed to maintain the monument. A written agreement between the City and the association would be reviewed by the City Attorney, and then presented to City Council in February. She confirmed the agreement would be in effect for the lifetime of the monument and was based on the Adopt-a-Park Program that was recently created.
D. Director Cosby gave an update on the youth swim team lane rentals. The Northcoast Swim Club would be meeting with the Parks Foundation to request funding assistance.
E. Director Cosby said the Aquatic Center and Recreation Center holiday promotions resulted in 187 new automated clearinghouse (ACH) enrollments. This will increase revenue by about $76,000 for the year.
New Business
A. Director Cosby explained that over the last 10 years, many changes have been made to the structure of the Parks Board, which is now the largest of the City’s committees. Mayor LaMear would like to reduce the number of seats on the Board to seven. The Board currently has eight members, so the mayor would simply refrain from filling a seat when one becomes vacant.
B. Director Cosby noted the Parks and Program Service Analysis was part of the Parks Master Plan. She handed out worksheets and reviewed the levels of service that challenge Staff’s capacity. She presented levels of service and staffing data for comparable communities and explained why Astoria’s Parks Department is no longer sustainable as is. The current situation would be discussed with City Council soon. She answered questions from Board members about the Master Plan and efforts to implement the Plan.
The Board and Staff discussed the challenges that prevent City Council from prioritizing the issues faced by the Parks Department. Over the years requirements have been added to the Parks Department and the issues need to be resolved because Parks facilities and services benefit public health. Director Cosby answered the Board’s questions about contracted services and noted that even though contractors relieve some of the workload, Staff still has to oversee those contracts. She added that Council is in a difficult position as they try to decide what expenses should be funded. 
Director Cosby reviewed the incomes and expenses of programs and services and noted that some of the fees have been incrementally increased over the last ten years. However, there is a segment of the middle-class population that cannot afford the programs and do not qualify for the low-income scholarships. Attendance would drop if fees were raised too much. She would present Council with detailed information about each program and service, including their usage and cost to the City. She hoped the information would help Council make decisions about eliminating park sites or programs and increasing funding.
Director Cosby distributed copies of a handout published by the National Parks and Recreation Association that included statistics on financial averages of park sites and programs. While expenses have increased over the last 12 years, Parks operating expense subsidies from the City’s General Fund have decreased. She does not want her Staff to be overworked anymore, but this might only be possible by eliminating some programs and services.
President Hernandez encouraged Board members to attend City Council meetings to support the Parks Department and speak on behalf of the Parks Board. She reminded that these issues affect public health. Director Cosby noted that public comments are taken at every regular Council meeting and Staff would be meeting with Council during special work sessions to discuss the sustainability of the department. She would let the Parks Board know when the work sessions have been scheduled. The Board agreed that the information Director Cosby presented would help them answer questions from the public about the level of service the Parks Department is able to provide.
Staff Reports
The following reports were presented to the Board as part of the agenda packet:
A. Maintenance
B. Aquatic Center
C. Recreation
D. Lil Sprouts/Port of Play 
E. Upcoming Events
· Knappa 4th Grade Swim Lessons – February 6th-17th from 12 pm to 1 pm at the Aquatic Center
· District Championship – February 10th from 11 am to 7 pm at the Aquatic Center (pool closed)
· District Championship – February 11th from 9:30 am to 5 pm at the Aquatic Center (pool closed)
· Father Daughter Dance – February 11th from 5:30 pm to 7:30 pm at the Recreation Center
· Parents’ Night Out – Saturdays from 6:00 pm to 9:00 pm at Port of Play
· Valentine’s Day Tea – February 14th at 11:00 am at Port of Play
F. Future Meetings
· February 22, 2017 at 6:45 am in City Hall, Council Chambers
· March 22, 2017 at 6:45 am in City Hall, Council Chambers
Next meeting will be held Wednesday, February 22, 2017 at 6:45 am at City Hall in Council Chambers.
